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1 PROCEEDTINGS

2 (Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

3 21.)

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Let's do this,

5 let's move to the non-signatories' panel. So is it

6 fair, so I can give you a little bit of time to

7 obviously call your witness and we can start to

8 move them into order.

9 MS. HARPER: While they are getting settled,
10 Mr. Chair, just give us one minute to get settled
11 over here, please.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah.

13 MS. HARPER: One minute. Thank you.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yep.

15 MS. HARPER: We are good now. Thank you.

16 MR. MARSHALL: We have one witness who hasn't
17 been sworn.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. If I have not been
19 sworn in, do you mind standing and raising your

20 right hand?

21 (Whereupon, Chairman La Rosa administered the

22 oath to Zayne Smith.)

23 THE WITNESS: I do.
24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank vyou.
25 Bradley, you guys are recognized to introduce
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your witness.

MS. WESSLING: Good morning -- wow, good
evening.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: We are all in the same
place.

MS. WESSLING: I don't know where I am and
what time it is.

All right. I think we decided that we will
start with OPC, and then sort of go down the line
with introducing our witnesses --

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: That works fine. Yes.

MS. WESSLING: =-- and do the summaries in that
order as well.

Whereupon,
HELMUTH W. SCHULTZ
MACKENZIE MARCELIN
KARL R. RABAGO
ZAYNE SMITH
were recalled as a witness, having been previously duly

sworn to speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

but the truth, were examined and testified as follows:

EXAMINATION
BY MS. WESSLING:
Q Good evening, Mr. Schultz.
A Good evening.

Q All right. Could you please say your full

name and spell your last name?
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A My name is Helmuth W. Schultz, III.
S-C-H-U-L-T-Z.

Q All right. And I believe you were previously
sworn, so for the settlement portion of this case, did
you cause to be filed prefiled direct expert testimony
in this docket on September 19th of 20257

A I did.

Q And do you have any corrections to that
prefiled testimony?

A I do not.

Q If T were to ask you the same questions today,
would your answers be the same?

A Yes, they would.

MS. WESSLING: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.

Schultz's settlement testimony be entered into the

record as though read.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
MS. WESSLING: Thank you.
(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

Helmuth W. Schultz was inserted.)
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BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Mr. Schultz, did you -- did your prefiled
testimony in this docket in this portion of the docket
also contain five exhibits labeled HWS-8 through HWS-12?

A I did.

MS. WESSLING: For the record, I believe those

are identified as CEL exhibits 1294 through 1298.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
BY MS. WESSLING:
Q And, Mr. Schultz, do you have any corrections

to those exhibits?

A Say that again.

Q Do you have any corrections to any of those
exhibits?

A No.

Q And have you prepared a summary of your

settlement testimony?

A I have.

Q All right. You would please go ahead and
provide that?

A My testimony addresses the Joint Motion for
the Approval of Settlement Agreement between Florida
Power & Light and 13 signatories that I refer to as SIP.

Additionally, I provide an opinion on the

August 26th, 2025, motion filed by the majorities that
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1 is in response to the SIP. The initial petition filed

2 by FPL was driven by a grossly excessive 11.9 percent

3 midpoint return on common equity and estimated O&M costs
4 and plant additions.

5 The SIP elements would allow FPL to increase

) base rates by $945,000 effective January 1, 2026, a

7 reduction of approximately 600 million from FPL's

8 as—-filed request of 1.5 billion. The SIP reduced the

9 ROE midpoint 95 basis points to a still unreasonable

10 10.95 percent.

11 The 2026 reduction of approximately $600

12 million appears to be significant, but when you consider
13 the reduction is primarily associated with the excessive
14 ROE, and basically ignores the initial filing costs

15 requested were not sufficiently supported, you realize
16 that the change is not a real concession on FPL's part.
17 And even more concerning is the change was made with

18 allowing —-- without allowing for input by the majority
19 of customers.
20 In my decades of consulting in utility
21 regulatory proceedings, settlements traditionally
22 require concessions on both the ROE and other costs by
23 the utility and the intervenors. Settlements typically
24 reference that the settlement is of all issues.

25 It is troubling that six of the 10 SIPs took
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no position on the cost issues. Three SIPs, FIPUG,
Walmart and FRF, either agreed with the OPC or stated a
position. SACE varied with no positions or stated
positions, including agreeing with OPC's ROE
recommendation. These are critical points.

In my opinion, the special interest parties
only participated in the SIP on behalf of their specific
interests. Their focus was not on the benefit for all
customers or the public interest. It is inconceivable
that negotiators with such a narrow scope could enable
or authorize a compromise on behalf of all customers and
on all 130 issues of the case, and create an agreement
that is not even remotely in the public interest.

In response, the majority parties would allow
FPL to increase base rates by 867 million effective on
the first day of January '26, and an additional
400 million in January '27. The increases reflect a
CMPD that establishes a midpoint of 10.6 percent, with a
range of 9.6 to 11.6. The CMPP includes major
concessions on the OPC's position in response to FPL's
initial request, including moving the ROE from 9.2
percent to 10.6 percent. The OPC agreed to a
significant compromise of $1.5 billion. The CMPP at
least identified costs in their proposal that impacted

the recommendation, unlike the FPL and SIP proposal.
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The level of concession and compromise in the
CMPP is even more significant when one considers the
10.6 percent is greater than the 2024 average of
recently awarded ROEs around the country was 9.73
percent.

I did not participate in the CMPP's
development, I did not have any knowledge of it, and I
figure that my opinion is more of an independent opinion
than could be offered otherwise. In my experience, I
find it highly unusual that a so-called settlement was
entered into that excluded the majority of FPL's us
customers, particularly the residential customers that
are and have been represented by the OPC.

In conclusion, the OPC proposed appropriate
adjustments in direct testimony in response to FPL's
petition request resulting in a revenue sufficiency of
at least $620 million, and I initially recommended that,
and still believe it to be the more appropriate number.

The SIP was achieved by reducing an
unrealistic half-billion-dollar revenue regquirement
level of requested ROE. I think these are important
points for the Commission to consider, and that the SIP
proposal should be rejected.

Thank you very much.

MS. WESSLING: And I assume you want to go
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1 down the line with the summaries, and then we can
2 ten they are them all for cross?

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes, please.

4 MS. WESSLING: Okay.

5 EXAMINATION

6 BY MR. MARSHALL:

7 Q Mr. Marcelin, would you please state your name
8 and business address for the record?

9 A Hi. My name 1is MacKenzie Marcelin, and

10 business address is 10800 Biscayne Boulevard, Miami,

11 Florida.

12 Q And on whose behalf are you testifying?
13 A Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWEF.
14 Q And, Mr. Marcelin on September 19th, 2025, did

15 you prepare and cause to be filed settlement testimony
lo and exhibits MM-6 through MM-7 regarding this rate case?
17 A Yes.

18 Q And just for the record, that would be

19 Exhibits 1310 and 1311 on the CEL?

20 A Yes.

21 Q Do you have that testimony and those exhibits
22 with you today?

23 A Yes.

24 Q If I asked you the same questions today, would

25 your answers be the same?
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1 A Yes.
2 Q Do you have any changes to your prefiled

3 testimony or exhibits?

4 A I do not.

5 MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, at this point, we
6 would like to have Mr. Marcelin's prefiled

7 settlement testimony entered into the record as

8 though read.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

10 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

11 MacKenzie Marcelin was inserted.)
12
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BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q Mr. Marcelin, did you prepare a summary of

your testimony?

A Yes.

Q Would you please go ahead and give us your
summary?

A Sure can.

In my testimony, I present that Florida Rising
is not only participating in this rate case as a
representative for our community members, but
additionally we are present as a GS customer class.

This settlement proposed by the special interest party
will have a significant and two-folded impact on Florida
Rising.

The proposed SIP settlement is the definition
of unfair and unjust, as it shifts significant costs
away from the largest and most profitable class onto
residential and small business customers. As a part of
the GS customer class, we do not in to see our rates, or
those of any small business in Florida, increase by more
than three times what FEL proposed initially.

We know that our members work for -- work for
and own small businesses, which are the lifeblood of
Florida economy. More than just our own electricity

bill, which we certainly care about, the SIPs offer no
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1 rational reason for shifting this rate increase, which

2 is the largest in U.S. history from what I have seen

3 onto residential customers and small businesses and away

4 from the FPL's largest and most profitable customers.

5 Even more, their proposed return on equity

6 compromise at 10.95 percent is still 45 basis points

7 higher than any other utility's in the lower 48 states

8 from what I have been able to determine.

9 In FPL's original as-filed case, FPL proposed
10 lowering the credits given to interruptible customers.
11 In my direct testimony, I mention that the credit levels
12 proposed by FPL were still too high as in their as-filed
13 case, given that the interruptible credit customers are
14 never interrupted on FPL's system, and FPL has no plans
15 to interrupt their interruptible customers.

16 In cruel twist, instead of taking my

17 recommendations and further lowering the credit levels,
18 or eliminating credits, FPL and the SIPs have gone the
19 opposite direction, and are proposing to increase credit
20 levels even beyond that which is cost-effective under

21 the RIM test.

22 FPL operates in one much the hottest states in
23 the country. And as I mentioned before, having access
24 to air conditioning is a necessity that Floridians

25 require to protect their health and well-being.
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1 Although, 95 degrees is extremely hot, FPL's
2 weather disconnection policy remains insufficient.

3 Floridians needs access to air conditioning all summer
4 long, and Florida being the front line of the climate

5 change, 1s seeing the increased temperatures every year,
6 along with the rising humidity levels. Heat stress is
7 the leading cause of whether deaths in the United

8 States. Critical heat deaths do not only occur

9 outdoors, and preventable deaths occur indoors when

10 people to not have access to air.

11 All these reasons and more 1s why, 1in my

12 conclusion, the major elements of the CMP proposal as a
13 whole would result in fair, just and reasonable rates,
14 in contrast to both proposed -- FPL's original filed

15 petition to increase base rates and the SIP's proposal.

16 Q Thank you.
17 A Thank you.
18 Q Mr. Rabago, could you please state your name

19 and business address for the record? Could you please
20 state your name and business address for the record?

21 A There we go. Okay. Hi, I am Karl Rabago, and
22 spelled R-A-B-A-G-0.

23 Q And on whose behalf are you testifying?

24 A I am testifying on behalf of Florida Rising,

25 LULAC and ECOSWE.
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1 Q On September 19th, 2025, did you prepare and
2 cause to be filed settlement testimony and Exhibits

3 KRR-66 through KRR-11l regarding this rate case?

4 A Yes, I did.

5 MR. MARSHALL: And just for the record, those
6 are identified on the CEL as Exhibits 1312 through
7 1317.

8 BY MR. MARSHALL:

9 Q Do you have that testimony and those exhibits
10 you with today?

11 A Yes.

12 Q If I asked you the same questions today would
13 your answers be the same?

14 A They would be.

15 Q Do you have any changes to your prefiled

lo testimony or exhibits?

17 A I found one little knit. On page 16, at line

18 14, the word "the" should be the word "that".

19 MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, at this point, we
20 would like to have Mr. Rabago's prefiled settlement
21 testimony entered into the record as though read.
22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

23 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Karl

24 Rébago was inserted.)

25
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BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Did you prepare a summary of your testimony?

A Yes, sir, I did.

Q Would you please go ahead and give us your
summary?

A Yes.

Thank you to the Commission for the
opportunity to summarize my settlement testimony in this
proceeding. Again, Karl Rabago on behalf of LULAC,
Florida Rising and ECOSWF. In my testimony in the
settlement, I focus on two topics.

First, problems identified in the proposed
settlement between FPL and other parties that we have
been referring to as the special interest parties, or
calling it the SIP or the SIP settlement proposal.

And second, ways in which the settlement
proposal by the parties representing the vast majority
of customers, the parties I represent, the citizens of
the state of Florida as represented by the office of
public utility council and FAIR, also known as the
customer majority parties of that proposal differs and
corrects for, or at least tries to correct for flaws
notice SIP proposal.

As a preliminary matter, I want to note that

the SIP proposal cannot be described as a product of
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compromise between opposing parties that produces
benefits for all customers, and that reflects the kind
of outcome that could have been reached through a
contested proceeding.

We did take the time to detail just how bad
the SIP proposal is in this regarding. Not only was it
an agreement between FPL and elite customers, but most
of the participants in the proposal didn't even address
most of the big ticket items in the rate case. In those
regards, the SIP proposal is just a rubber stamp of the
FPL proposal, or at least the worst features of it, paid
for on the backs of residential and small business
customers. There 1s no reasonable way that I believe
you can approve the SIP proposal as being in the public
interest.

I don't have the time to detail the many flaws
in the proposal, nor all the ways that the CMP
settlement, the customer majority party settlement,
tries to fix that, or at least mitigate those flaws.
Please refer to my testimony.

I start with explaining how the settlement
proposed rate base revenue requirement is not really or
practically a real reduction from the proposed revenue
requirement in FPL's application. I also address the

ways 1in which the SIP parties manipulate financial terms
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1 to make costs appear lower, but that significantly

2 violate the matching principle, making future customers
3 pay for costs they did not cause, and creating the

4 potential for rate shocks in the future, starting as

5 soon as 2030. Adding 12 years to the depreciation

6 schedule for the Scherer 3 unit, charging future

7 customers to pay back deferred tax liabilities to be

8 used to keep FPL at the top of its range for ROE, the

9 ITC flip-back, and extending the capital recovery

10 schedules for retired power plants are big examples.

11 Even with these adjustments, the SIP proposal
12 seeks to increase costs by nearly $ billion over the

13 next four years. A key facility of unnecessary spending
14 the SIP proposal supports -- in —-- that the SIP proposal
15 supports relates to battery projects. The so-called

16 needs for these facilities was supposed to be propped up

17 by the SLOLP stochastic study, but the laughably flawed

18 study was not even addressed in the SIP proposal, or by
19 most of the SIP proposal parties. None took positions
20 on that critical issue. The SIP proposal, therefore,

21 cannot substitute for a Commission reasonableness review

22 on this, or many other issues.

23 The structure of the SIP proposal is not and,
24 therefore -- is not, therefore, a real reduction in
25 realistic utility costs. It is a deal for increases,
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and the story it tells about reallocating costs,
reslicing the oversized request to amore the burdens on
residential and small commercial customers to hand out
massive and unjustified discounts to ultra large
customers willing to strike a deal. This reallocation
was done by not including a cost of service study.

Not only is it the largest rate increase I
have ever seen in my 35 years in this business, but the
SIP proposal would —-- in a general rate case, but the
SIP proposal would create the largest cost shift in
cross—-subsidy from small to commercial customers that I
have ever seen. Over the four-year terms of the
proposal, we are talking about a
billion-and-a-half-dollars in cross-subsidies, and
tables in my testimony lay out the numbers. The SIP
proposal does reduce the allowed ROE, but not to a
reasonable level.

Let me just close up. There are other things
that I went into, but I am reading too slowly, let me
Just close and save you time by saying that the CMP
proposal tries to address the many issues that are in
the SIP proposal that are problematic and produce an
outcome that is in the public interest with meeting the
realistic financial needs of the utility, and is fair to

all the parties. Somebody had to. That's what we
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offered.
Thank you.

Q Thank you.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Good evening again, on behalf of the citizens of

the state of Florida, FAIR, Florida Rising, LULAC

and ECOSWF, I call Ms. Zayne Smith to the stand.
EXAMINATION
BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

Q Ms. Smith you were sworn a few minutes ago to
take the oath of the witnesses?

A Correct.

Q Did you prepare and cause to be filed in this
case on September 19th, 2025, prefiled direct testimony
regarding the settlement agreement proposed by FPL and
others, and also regarding a similar proposal advanced
by OPC, FAIR, Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWF
consisting of 18 pages?

A Yes, I did.

Q Do you have any changes or corrections to make
to that testimony?

A No, I do not.

Q And so if I were to ask you those same
questions today, would your answers be the same?

A Yes, they would.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



5093

1 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I ask that

2 Ms. Smith's testimony be entered into the record as
3 though read.

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

5 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank vyou.

6 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Zayne

7 Smith was i1inserted.)

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick




























































5113

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

Q And did you also prepare and cause to be filed
along with your September 19th testimony four exhibits
that were identified in your testimony as Exhibits Nos.
ZS-1 through Zs-4-?

A Yes, I did.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I note for
the record that Ms. Smith's exhibits have been
identified in the CEL as Exhibits 1318 through
1321.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

Q Ms. Smith, have you prepared a summary of your

testimony regarding the settlement agreement proposed in

this case?

A Yes, I have.
Q Please deliver that summary.
A Thank you.

Good evening, Commissioners, and thank you for
the opportunity to address you on this important matter.
My name is Zayne Smith. I am the Senior Director of
Advocacy at AARP Florida. I am testifying on behalf of
five parties to this proceeding who represent the
interests of FPL's residential customers, the citizens

of the state of Florida represented by their Public
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Counsel, FAIR, Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWF. I
refer to these parties as the customer majority parties,
or the CMPs, because they are the only parties in this
case who represent the real economic interests of FPL's
residential customers, who account for approximately

89 percent of FPL's customer accounts, and for
approximately 63 percent of FPL's 2026 base rate
revenues. Likewise, I refer to the settlement proposal
advanced by FPL with several other parties as the
special interest parties' proposal, or simply as the
SIP's proposal.

I am testifying with the authorization of AARP
and to state AARP Florida's positions, as well as my own
opinions as an FPL customer on the matters addressed in
my testimony.

FPL's claim that it represented residential
customers in its secret settlement negotiations with the
special interest parties is simply false. ©No one from
FPL ever contacted me either as an individual customer
or as AARP Florida's Senior Director of Advocacy working
on utility matters to ask me my position or AARP
Florida's position on the SIP's proposed settlement.

In my work on this case with AARP Florida
members who are FPL customers, no one has reported being

contacted by FPL to share their views or position on the

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



5115

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

SIP's settlement. FPL's claim that it represented
residential customers in private settlement negotiations
is insincere. Neither residential customers nor their
representatives were included in any part of the
negotiation process.

AARP members do not want FPL to negotiate on
their behalf, as FPL's interests are fundamentally
misaligned with those of the residential customers.
Neither the Public Council nor any residential customers
got to design the settlement agreement.

Regarding impacts on the approximately 12
million regular Floridians who received their
residential electric service from FPL, the substantive
provisions of the SIP's proposed settlement are
economically harmful and unjustified. Even though the
increases are somewhat less than the increases FPL
proposed in their original filings, the rate increases
and FPL profits are still excessive, and would transfer
billions of dollars in profits to FPL and its parent
company NextEra Energy.

Adding further insult, FPL's proposed rate
stabilization mechanism, which includes the tax
adjustment mechanism, would allow the company to use
customer paid funds originally intended for future tax

liabilities to boost its current earnings. FPL would
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then seek to recover those same funds from customers
again.

I have also reviewed the alternative proposal
submitted by the customer majority parties, or CMPs.
Compared to the SIP's proposed settlement, the CMP's
proposal offers lower base revenue and more —-- a more
modest rate increase. It also excludes the use of TAM
by FPL, while still allowing FPL's rates to be set using
a higher ROE than approved by any public service
commission in the U.S. since 2023, and remained well
above the national average. I believe the terms of the
CMP's proposal are a reasonable package of compromises
to resolve this case.

In closing, I join fellow AARP members in
opposing the special interest parties' settlement. It
would lead to rates that are unfair, unjust and
unreasonable. Ultimately, harming Floridians and the
state's economy by overcharging customers.

As an FPL customer, and on behalf of AARP
Florida's 1.9 million members who are FPL customers, I
urge the Florida Public Service Commission to reject the
special interest parties'. Instead I ask that you
reject FPL's rate case entirely, or approve the
substantive terms outlied in the CMP proposal.

Thank you for this opportunity to speak.
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Q Thank you.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: I think with that,

Ms. Smith, and probably the rest of the intervenor
witnesses are available for cross.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

FEIA?

MS. ISTED: FEIA does not have any
cross—examination.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

Walmart?

MS. EATON: We do not have any
cross—-examination. Thank you.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?

CAPTAIN RIVERA: ©No cross. Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I
have a few questions, but I don't have an any
questions for Ms. Smith or Mr. Schultz, and I can't
see Mr. Rabago or Mr. Marcelin.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: They are there, I promise.

MR. BREW: Could they switch positions so I
can actually see the persons that I am talking to?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. If the witnesses
don't mind maybe changing seats? Is that helpful?

MR. BREW: That's much better.
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CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
MR. BREW: Are you resettled?
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Look good?
MR. BREW: Okay. Thank vyou.
EXAMINATION
BY MR. BREW:

Q Mr. Rabago, first, you submitted testimony on
September 19th regarding the settlement agreement
submitted August 20, right?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, just make sure your
microphone is on.
THE WITNESS: Yes.
BY MR. BREW:
Q Thank you.
As you sit here today, do you have any

corrections or updates to your settlement testimony?

A To my settlement testimony?
Q Correct.
A I did have -- I had that one correction.

Q Apart from the the and the that, do you have
any updates or corrections?
A Oh, no, nothing updated or corrected.
Q Thank you.
So in preparing your settlement testimony, you

reviewed the settlement agreement itself and the
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1 testimony in support of the settlement filed by FPL, is

2 that right?

3 A Say that again.

4 Q In preparing your testimony --

S A Right.

6 Q -- you reviewed the August 20 settlement

7 agreement, yes?

8 A Oh, yes, and -- yes, I did, and the CMPP

9 proposed settlement as well.

10 Q And the settlement testimony in support of the
11 settlement filed by FPL, did you review that?

12 A Yes.

13 Q What about discovery? Did you review

14 discovery that was performed by the parties on the

15 settlement?

16 A I have reviewed a few hundred of the discovery
17 things of the -- I mean, I reviewed the discovery. I am
18 not sure if I ever covered every single bit of it. I

19 rechecked and reviewed all the discovery to the non-FPL
20 parties most recently.

21 Q Okay. So did you specifically review the

22 testimony that was issued of the settlement parties by
23 Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWF?

24 A Did I review the testimony of these other

25 parties or --
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Q Did you review the testimony that your client
did of the signatory parties?

A I am -- I reviewed my testimony. I provided
testimony on behalf of these, I reviewed --

Q Okay. I will -- let me try again.

FEL issued discovery requests of the signatory
parties on the settlement.

A Oh, okay.

Q Did you review FEL's interrogatories and PODs
of the signatories?

A I don't == I don't -- I don't specifically
recall. I mean, I looked at a lot of discovery. I
don't recall if I looked at any particular ones from FPL
to other parties. I focused on staff, OPC and FPL --
FEL, and discovery to the signatory parties.

Q Okay. Good.

Can I point you to your settlement testimony
that begins on page 10, line 19? I believe it's master
page L13-543.

A Yes, let me get there -- my computer -- oh,

there, it's waking up. Okay. Okay, page 10 --

Q Line 19.

A Line 19. Does FPL claim?
Q Yes, that's the one.

A Okay.
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Q So am I correct that on that Q&A, and the one
that follows onto the next page, you generally are
critical of testimony a FPL's claim that they

represented residential and small GS customers, is that

right?
A I got that.
Q All right. And I want to point you to a line

on page 11, line 15, where you say: A true
representative of RS and GS interests was necessary in
crafting a settlement proposal that could support just
and reasonable rates and garner Commission approval. Do
you see that?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Do you know if Florida Rising, LULAC
and ECOSWF asked the intervenors signatory parties if
any of them represented small GS customers?

A I saw several situations in deposition
transcripts and in discovery requests to signatory
parties from FEL -- well, I am not sure if FEL, but I
know I saw from staff and OPC about the representation
arrangements of the various signatory parties, whether
they existed, you know, who they were representing, and
specifically I recall a great number of guestions about
whether GS customers were members of the various

assoclations that are part of the signatory party pool.
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Q Okay. Could we go to master page 03-17?

A And help me again -- I don't have that -- I
don't have the master page -- oh, wait, I will do it
here.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, the laptop also in
front of you, the laptop to your right --

THE WITNESS: No, actually, I don't --

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Rabago --

THE WITNESS: Yeah, okay. Let's do it here.

Okay.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So the gentleman behind you

is actually directing the page, and you have got
access --
THE WITNESS: Okay. And --
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So what you see up here is
what you see on that laptop.
THE WITNESS: Do I do —--
BY MR. BREW:
Q And this is the Florida Retail Federation's

objected and supplemental responses to Florida Rising,

LULAC's and ECOSWF's First Set of Interrogatories to the

Florida Retail Federation, do you see that?

A Yes.
Q Could you scroll down to page 03?
A Okay, one, two —-- this one here?
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1 0 Yes.

2 A Okay.

3 Q So you see question five, where FEL asked
4 whether FEA -- Florida Retail Federation claims to

5 represent the interest of FPL's small business

6 customers?

7 MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, I am going to

8 object to hearsay at this point.

9 MR. BREW: I'm sorry --

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: He is pointing to the

11 question number five?

12 MR. MARSHALL: Right. This document is

13 hearsay. This is from FRF.

14 MR. BREW: This is a response to an FEL

15 interrogatory of FRF.

16 MR. MARSHALL: Correct.

17 MR. BREW: It goes directly to the accuracy of
18 the questions —-- of the allegations made in the

19 testimony. You have been marking exhibits left and
20 right of discovery responses. This is a discovery
21 response that you asked for that you got an answer
22 to.
23 MR. MARSHALL: Yes, but that still doesn't
24 mean it's not hearsay. And the discovery responses
25 we were marking left and right were all from FPL,
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24 FRF to FEL's question, does it answer the question yes?

25

which makes them admissions by a party opponent.
We never put in our own discovery responses to
FPL's requests and just said, well, because it was
in discovery, therefore, hearsay doesn't apply.

MR. BREW: Mr. Chairman, I believe we talked
about the rules regarding hearsay applications are
here. This is a question they wanted an answer to.
They got an answer. It was attested to by our
witness, so it's directly pertinent to the
statements made in the witness' testimony.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I understand. I am going
to go to my Advisor, obviously, for this.

MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, my recommendation
is to note the hearsay objection, to allow
cross—-examination on the exhibit, and then when the
time comes to admit the exhibit, and then let us
give it the weight that it's due.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So noted. We will
allow the cross—-examination and, as stated by Ms.
Helton, the Commission will give it the weight that

it's due.

Q Okay. So, Mr. Rabago, in the response from

A The response here to question five answers the
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1 question, yes, with, as we can all see here, seven

2 additional lines of response.

3 Q Okay. So you -- FEL asked the question of

4 whether FRF represented small GS customers, and you got

5 a straight up answer, right?

6 A I am telling you what the answer says in
7 print. I do -- I want to be clear that the narrative
8 response that follows the word yes is a little unclear,

9 or nonspecific in response to the question because the
10 question was about Retail Federation's claim to

11 represent, and the embellishment on the yes answer

12 includes is really kind of a general description of

13 membership.

14 Q Are you aware that the Office of Public

15 Counsel asked essentially the same question to all of

lo the intervenor signatory parties in the storm of form of
17 a request to admit, but none of them represented small
18 business and commercial customers of FPL?

19 A I recall there were several duplicate requests
20 between staff, FEL and OPC, or close to duplicate

21 questions trying to come at the same kinds of

22 information.
23 Q Okay. Did you review any of those responses?
24 A I reviewed a lot of them. I think I might

25 have reviewed all of them that, as I said before, were
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directed by staff -- I mean, yes. Most recently by
staff, by FEL, and by OPC to signatory parties.

Q So in those responses, did -- besides FRF, did
any of the other intervenors claim to represent small
commercial interests?

A I have a general recollection that there was
some discussion, perhaps it was in deposition
transcripts, but how some GS customers might be members
of the organization, or that there -- that there would
be some involvement among them -- among the
organization, but I don't recall a specific signatory
party stating, we represent the GS customers.

Q Okay. So based on the information that you
reviewed that's in the possession of FEL today, you
elected not to update your testimony for the responses
that you got in discovery?

A I did not update my testimony based on those
discovery -- on —-- I wrote my testimony with the
discovery responses in mind, but I did not make any
changes based on the issues that we are discussing now.
I am a little I -- anyway, I will stop there.

Q Okay. That's all I have.

A Okay.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

FIPUG?
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MR. MOYLE: No questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

MR. BURNETT: No qgquestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. STILLER: No guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there
any questions?

MR. BREW: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, that was
all of my questions for Mr. Rabago.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Gotcha. Let's rewind back
to FREF.

MR. BREW: Just one a minute --

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

MR. BREW: -- I am trying to get caught up
here.

BY MR. BREW:

Q Good evening, Mr. Marcelin.
A How are you doing?
Q I am doing fine. Thanks.

Can I refer you to your settlement testimony
at page six, lines 18 through 20? I believe it's -- on
the master, it's L12-501.

A Okay.
Q If you can't see the screen, I can just give

you a paper reference to it.
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1 A Okay. Say that again.

2 Q It was page six, and I am going to I want to

3 talk to you about your testimony on lines 18 through 20.
4 A Okay. Perfect. I see it.

5 Q Do you see that? And in this Q&A, you are

6 talking about the change in the CDR/CILC credits --

7 A Yeah.

8 Q -- is that right?

9 A Uh-huh.

10 0 And you made a statement in your opening that

11 repeats what you have in your testimony on line 18, when
12 you say FPL and the SIPs have gone the opposite

13 direction and are proposing an increase to credit levels
14 even beyond that which is cost-effective under the rate
15 impact measure, RIM, test. Do you see that?

16 A Uh-huh.

17 Q And you are familiar with the RIM test, are

18 you not?

19 A Yeah, for the most part. Yeah.

20 Q And you are familiar with the RIM test because
21 you actually testified on DSM goals last year?

22 A Yes. Yes.

23 Q And you also participated in the Commission's
24 rulemaking the year before --

25 A Yes.
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1 Q -- on DSM goals and cost-effectiveness tests?
2 A Uh-huh.
3 Q Okay. Would you agree that the Commission's

4 rules require utilities, when designing their programs
5 and setting their goals, look not only at the rate
6 impact measure test, but also the total resource cost

7 test and the participant test?

8 A I am familiar with the RIM test.

9 Q Pardon?

10 A The RIM test, yeah, but I can't speak to the
11 rest.

12 Q Do you know that the other -- whether the

13 other tests are required to be considered in developing
14 goals?

15 A Sure.

16 Q Okay. Okay. The RIM test is a ratio, right,
17 where you get a score where, under that test, you would
18 evaluate expected benefits versus expected costs?

19 A Repeat that.

20 o] The RIM test is a benefits cost ratio test,
21 right?

22 A Yeah, to determine whether it's

23 cost-effective.

24 Q Okay. And so the score that we talk about for

25 those tests, if you have a RIM score of one, it
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1 basically means the estimated benefits roughly match the

2 estimated costs, right-?

3 A Correct.
4 Q Okay. And if I had a RIM -- if I had a score
5 of, say, 3.0, it would be -- that particular measure

6 would be quite cost-effective because the estimated

7 benefits are well in excess of the costs, right?

8 A Sure.

9 Q Okay. And if I had a RIM score of 10, you

10 would have a real winner, because the expected benefits
11 are far in excess of the costs, right?

12 A Sure.

13 Q Okay. For the TRC, the same metric applies.
14 If I have a score of 1.0 under that measurement test,
15 expected benefits are roughly the same of the cost,

16 right?

17 A You said the TRC?

18 Q TRC?

19 A Can you --

20 0 A 1.0 under the TRC means that under that

21 particular testing method the expected benefits are
22 roughly commensurate with the expected costs?

23 A Sure, I believe you.

24 Q And a TRC cost of 3.0, mean it's clearly

25 cost-effective because the benefits exceed the costs?
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1 A Sure.

2 0 Okay. And 10.0 under the TRC would mean it's
3 extremely cost-effective, right?

4 A Sure.

5 Q Okay. Now, can you tell me -- isn't it true

6 that Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWF have consistently
7 opposed utilities relying exclusively on the RIM test in
8 looking at DSM measures?

9 A Yeah, I believe so.

10 Q Okay. And in your testimony last year on the
11 DSM goals, weren't you supportive of FPL looking at both
12 the TRC and the RIM tests in setting its goals in

13 designing its programs?

14 A I can't recall, but I believe so. I am sorry,
15 my memory 1s not the best.

16 Q Bear with me just a second.

17 Didn't you testify that: I would note that

18 FPL's proposal was still an improvement from what they
19 have done historic -- what they historically proposed,
20 so it's good to see that they are moving in the right
21 direction in terms of considering both TRC and RIM?
22 A Repeat that.
23 Q Didn't you say: I would note that FPL's
24 proposal is still an improvement from what they have

25 historically proposed, and so it's good to see that they
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1 are moving in the right direction?

2 A I vaguely recall that.

3 Q Pardon?

4 A I said, I vaguely recall that.

5 Q Okay. Do you know what FPL estimated the TRC

6 score was for the settlement proposed CILC/CDR credit?

7 A I can't recall.

8 Q Do you know if it was over 10?

9 A I can't recall.

10 Q Do you know if it was over 507

11 A I can't recall.

12 Q Do you know if it was over 1007

13 A I cannot recall.

14 Q All right. How familiar with you are -- how

15 familiar are you with the CILC/CDR program?

16 A Fairly.

17 Q Fairly? How does it work?

18 A From what I -- from what I recall is I know
19 that you will have 15 customers, and if folks -- with
20 those customers, if folks are -- essentially, 1f they

21 are interrupted, they are given millions of dollars to
22 be inter -- to -- if they don't have the capacity

23 generated, then they are interrupted, but that doesn't
24 happen essentially.

25 Q Okay.
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1 A I am sorry, I am a little nervous.

2 Q Would you agree that participants that sign up
3 for the program have their load controllable by FPL?

4 A I know that they receive millions of dollars.
5 Q No. ©No. That's not my question. I am asking
6 you if you know how the program works?

7 A I am not as familiar, but what I do know is

8 that they are essentially getting millions of dollars --
9 Q That's my question --

10 A -- to be interrupted, but they aren't

11 interrupted.

12 Q -- my question to you on cross is: Do you

13 know how the program works --

14 A Vaguely.

15 Q -- not what you think it costs?

16 A Vaguely.

17 Q Vaguely?

18 A Yes.

19 Q Do you know, does FPL actually control the
20 load?

21 A I am not sure.

22 Q Do you know if FPL solely determines whether

23 they have a need to activate that program?
24 A Say again.

25 Q Pardon?
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A Say that again.
Q Do you know if FPL alone decides when to

activate that program?

A I don't believe so.

Q Okay.

A I don't believe they do.

Q Do you understand how a load control program
works?

A Not as well as many others.

Q Okay. Do you know how long FPL can keep a

load control activated-?
A No.
Q Okay. Do you know if FPL can activate load

control any time in the year?

A I am not --

Q Okay.

A -- no.

Q Okay.

A I am not an --

Q Do you know if some load control participants
do so by operating standby generation?

A Repeat that.

Q Do you know if some participants in the
program do so by installing and operating standby

generation?
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A I am not understanding your guestion.
Q You don't understand the question? Do you

if standby generation is a feature of the CILC/CDR

A I am not sure.
Q Okay. You don't know.

All right. That's all I have.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I will go back down -- for
all witnesses? FRF, for all witnesses?

MR. BREW: I am finished with all of them.
Thanks, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I was just double checking.

FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: Just to avoid the confusion, I
don't have any questions for any of the witnesses.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. FPL?

MR. BURNETT: No questions for this panel.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. STILLER: No questions for the panel.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners?

Commissioner Clark.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I do have one guestion,
Mr. Chairman. I want to direct my gquestion to Mr.
Schultz.

Mr. Schultz, you are testifying, if I
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understand right, on behalf of OPC, is that
correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. And you realize
and understand -- I guess maybe I should ask you
the question. Who does OPC represent?

THE WITNESS: OPC has a general body
representation of the customers of FPL in Florida.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: So that would mean all of
the customers, whether they were business
customers, residential customers, is that a fair
characterization?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: All right. Did -- were
you aware, Or were you a part of any of the
negotiations that led up to the settlement
agreement?

THE WITNESS: I found out about the settlement
when the settlement was filed by FPL. And then I
found out about the counter-proposal when that was
filed. I had no clue any of that.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: You had no idea if OPC
was at the table for negotiations or not?

THE WITNESS: Not a bit.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. All right. Thank
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you, Mr. Chairman. That's all I had. Thanks.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Seeing no further
questions, I will send it back to the parties for
redirect.

MS. WESSLING: We have no redirect.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: Briefly.

FURTHER EXAMINATION
BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Mr. Rabago, were -- when you submitted your
testimony, were you able to consider discovery responses
that were submitted to the parties after your testimony
was filed?

A Yes, I was. I was able to consider them
after —-——- I was able to consider them, but -- yeah, after
the original settlement proposals were filed.

Q I guess my question is: When you were writing
your testimony, were you able to -- what I am trying to
get at is were you able to consider discovery responses
in your testimony that had not arrived before your
testimony was due?

A Yeah -- yes. And I -- I was able to -- I was
not able to -- I'm sorry, the answer is, no, I was not
able to consider responses that were submitted after the

testimony was due, right. And I did not -- yes, there
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you go. Thank you.
Q Thank you. That's all my redirect questions.
And I know it's been a long day on that. Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FATR"?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: There were no questions, so
I have no redirect. I was getting ready to move
exhibits.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: That's a good point. It's
getting late.

All right. So it is -- well, let me --

MR. STILLER: They have not moved their
exhibits.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: I am sorry.

MR. STILLER: They have not moved their
exhibits.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Let's move exhibits into
the record.

MS. WESSLING: Thank you. At this time, OPC
would ask to move into evidence what was premarked
as Exhibits 1294 through 1298.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Any objections?
Seeing none, so moved.

MR. MARSHALL: We move in Exhibit 1310.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1294-1298 were

received into evidence.)
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1 MR. MARSHALL: We would move in Exhibits 1310
2 through 1317.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Objections?

4 Seeing none, so moved.

5 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1310-1317 were

6 received into evidence.)

7 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: And FAIR would move the

8 admission of Exhibits 1318 through 1321 in the CEL.
9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to those?

10 Seeing none, so moved.

11 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1318-1321 were

12 received into evidence.)

13 MR. BREW: Mr. Chairman, I would move Exhibit
14 1415.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to that?

16 MR. MARSHALL: Yes, still maintain our hearsay
17 objection on that one.

18 MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, I recommend that

19 you acknowledge the hearsay objection and admit the
20 exhibit and give it -- and then we can give it the
21 weight that it's due.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. ©So as stated, and as
23 I stated earlier, so we are going to go ahead and
24 admit it.

25 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1415 was received into
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MR. TRIERWEILER: Chairman, if I may, even
though it wasn't my witness, it affects the case.

I think it was established that this -- it's not
only hearsay, it's uncorroborated hearsay which
directly goes to the rule. This whole process is
built on hearsay for efficiency. However, there is
a requirement under the rule that it be
independently corroborated.

The CMPs have filed testimony, the SIPs did
not. They had the opportunity, so they didn't file
any testimony. I believe that this discovery
response that they are referring to was filed after
our panel had an opportunity to file their
testimony, so it fails also on relevance. How can
you cross somebody on a discovery response that was
filed after you filed your testimony?

And there is no opportunity for rebuttal in
our system, so not only did we not get a chance to
respond to discovery, but we also don't have a
chance to respond to anyone else's rebuttal
testimony. Our case pretty much ends on the day
that we file our testimony.

So it's not only hearsay, uncorroborated, and

also fails for relevance.
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MR. MARSHALL: And I do want to state for the
record that we do take exception with Mr. Brew's
implication that we have -- that there is an
opportunity to continuously update our testimony
through when, you know, as discovery comes in,
testimony -- discovery continued to come in all the
way until the business day before the hearing. I
am pretty sure if we filed new testimony taking all
of that into account, it would have been vigorously
objected to as violating the Order Establishing
Procedure in this case as being well out of time,
because it would have been the same day that FPL's
rebuttal testimony was due.

MR. BREW: To the contrary. The -- to the
extent that FEL was asking specific information
about the representational interest of the parties
and exaggerating the statements in his testimony,
the discovery response that they asked for, they
got their answer to. That answer was attested to
as required by the rule by our witness, and so the
timing of it neither affects its probative value or
its relevance.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff, can I -- can we
deliberate and take this up in the morning?

MS. HELTON: Yes, sir.
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MR. TRIERWEILER: I would also like to remind
that this also would be consistent with Ms.
Helton's advice earlier, that just because it's a
discovery response doesn't mean it's record
evidence, and is uncorroborated. It was simply a
cross exhibit that arrived after these witnesses
filed their testimony, so it's Jjust not evidence.
It's simply a cross exhibit over a collateral
matter that these witnesses had no opportunity or
responsibility to be responsible for to address or
to put in their testimony.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Okay to take this up
in the morning? Okay. That's -- then that's what
we will do. We will pick up with this issue
tomorrow, then obviously Jump back to our rebuttal
panel.

Is there anything else that needs to be
discussed? Obviously, we need to excuse the
witnesses.

Witnesses, you are excused. Thank you for
testifying.

(Witness excused.)

MR. BREW: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No problem.

MS. WESSLING: And nine o'clock, Your Honor?
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yep. So tomorrow, let's

2 start at 9:00 a.m. sharp, and then it looks like we
3 might be able to finish with this tomorrow, so, all
4 right, so see you guys tomorrow, nine o'clock.

5 Thank vyou.

6 MS. WESSLING: Thank you, good evening.

7 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
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